
2 November 2023 

Dear President, 

On behalf of Citizens Pro Europe, I am sending you a declaration against the amnesty for 

the independentism politicians condemned for sedition and embezzlement offences in 

the gravest attack to the Spanish constitutional system since 1981.  Such an amnesty is 

begin negotiated by the incumbent government of Spain with minority independentist 

political parties, in exchange for their votes in the Spanish Congress to renew the current 

government.  

Citizens Pro Europe is extremely worried about the recent deterioration of the rule of law 

and separation of powers in Spain. We adhere to the above-mentioned declaration 

subscribed by more than 300 experts in the field of law, including twelve prominent law 

professors. This declaration has been registered in the Spanish Congress (entrada 

0000755) and the Senate (entrada 3.182).  

We coincide with the legal assessment of the declaration: “The approval of an amnesty 

law by the legislative branch would distort the previous work of the courts and tribunals 

(the main tools of the judicial power), eliminating the counterweight that constitutes the 

independent exercise of the function of judging and enforcing what is judged (art. 117.3 

of the EC)”, a core pillar of the rule of law in any democracy. “A possible amnesty, if 

approved, would mean a denial of justice and legal equality. These two values, along with 

freedom and political pluralism, are the highest values of the Spanish legal system (art. 

1.1 of the EC). An alleged amnesty law - without the processing of the aggravated reform 

of the Constitution - would go against legal certainty (art. 9.3 CE)”.  



  
 

In addition, an amnesty would also be “contrary to one of the essential pillars of the 

European Union (the rule of law: art. 2 of the Treaty on European Union), as the President 

of the European Commission already warned the President of Romania in 2019”, before 

a claim similar to the one now being raised in Spain. The Spanish constituent ruled out 

the possibility of granting amnesties in Spain, voting against several amendments to the 

constitutional text that sought to include it in the Spanish Constitution. Aware of this, the 

incumbent government and its members, including its President, underlined in several 

occasions during the last mandate the unconstitutional nature of such an amnesty. Now, 

they have changed position, as to remain in power they need the votes in Congress of 

the parties whose leaders would benefit from an amnesty.  

 

Therefore, this is not only a debate on the exact content of an amnesty law, but on the 

intention of those in power to bend the constitutional framework of Spain in order to 

retain the government. The European institutions should not wait for an amnesty law to 

be tabled and adopted in order to express their strong position against this grave attack 

to the rule of law and separations of powers, which is currently being negotiated in dark 

rooms. Media reports have indicated that the intention of the promoters of the amnesty 

law (government and independentist parties) is to table such a proposal through the 

political groups in Congress. This, in order to circumvent the mandatory prior assessment 

of the State Council for legislative proposals by the Government, and subject the 

proposed law to an immediate vote after it is tabled, to prevent the European Institutions 

from expressing their views before it is voted and adopted. If this was the case, the effects 

of such law would be irreversible.  

 

 



  
For this reason, we ask you to send a clear message to Spanish and European citizens 

from the position you hold on the great damage such an amnesty would cause to the rule 

of law and separation of powers in Spain. 

 

Yours sincerely, 

 

 

Prof. Dr Teresa Freixes 

President 

Professor of Constitutional Law 

Jean Monnet Chair ad personam 

 

 

Attached:  
  
- “Declaración pública de abogados, profesores universitarios, académicos de 
jurisprudencia y legislación, y de ciencias morales y políticas, y otros profesionales del 
derecho, ante la posibilidad de una proposición de ley orgánica de amnistía respecto a 
los delitos cometidos mediante la declaración unilateral de independencia de Cataluña”. 
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